Shelby County Board of Zoning Appeals

Meeting Minutes

September 8, 2020
Members Present:
Dave Klene 
Kevin Carson

Jim Douglas
Members Absent:
Doug Warnecke 

Rachael Ackley

Staff Present:
Desiree Calderella – Planning Director
Mark McNeely – Board Attorney 

Call to Order and Roll Call:

Kevin Carson called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm in Room 208 A at the Court House Annex, Shelbyville.
Approval of Minutes 

Approval of the July 14, 2020 minutes was continued to October 13, 2020. 
Old Business:
None.
New Business:
BZA 20-21 –  Philip R. & Paula A. Henry: use variance – To allow for use of the property for single-family residential purposes in the C1 (Neighborhood Commercial) District.  Located at 8700 S SR 9, Flat Rock, Washington Township.
Desiree Calderella read the petition into the record and stated that Staff recommends approval.
Philip Henry provided a summary of the request.
The Board opened the hearing for public comment.  
Roger Beal, who owns property 1399 E Vandalia Rd, did not oppose the petition.

Wayne Mundstock, the current owner of the property, did not oppose the petition.
The Board closed the public comment portion of the hearing.

Kevin Carson agreed that use of the property for residential purposes is more appropriate than use of the property for commercial purposes.
Q: Dave Klene – Does a business currently operate on the property?
A: Philip Henry – The business closed a couple weeks ago.

Jim Douglas explained that all businesses that have occupied the building have closed and that residential properties surround the subject property.
Dave Klene made a motion to vote on the variance.  Jim Douglas seconded the motion.  The petition was APPROVED 3-0.
The Board adopted the following findings of fact:

1. The approval will not be injurious to the public health, safety, morals, and general welfare of the community.

2. The use and value of the area adjacent to the property included in the variance will not be affected in a substantially adverse manner.

3. The need for the variance arises from some condition peculiar to the property involved

4. The strict application of the terms of the Zoning Ordinance will constitute an unnecessary hardship if applied to the property for which variance is sought.

5. The approval does not interfere substantially with the Comprehensive Plan.

BZA 20-22 –  Michelle Porter: development standards variances – To allow for a modular home with a floor area of 672 sq. ft. (minimum dwelling size of 900 sq. ft required in the VR District) [Section 2.18]; Dimension of 14’ X 48’ (minimum dimension of twenty-three (23) feet in width for at least sixty percent (60%) of the length required) [Section 11.02]; Not in compliance with architectural standards for dwellings in the VR District [Section 5.12]; Located less than 15-feet from a delineated floodplain [Section 5.68 H 1 f].  Located at 3333 E 875 S, Waldron, Nobel Township.
Desiree Calderella read the petition into the record and stated that Staff recommends approval with stipulations.

The Board opened the hearing for public comment.  
Michelle Porter explained that the bank had agreed to loan her money to replace rather than remodel her existing house.

Michelle Doyle, a neighboring property owner, expressed concern that the project would not comply with ordinance requirements because the property currently does not comply with County property maintenance codes.  She also expressed concerns regarding possible improper demolishment and disposal of the existing home, improper placement of the modular home that would result in an aesthetically displeasing property and/or effect the floodplain, improper drainage, and responsibility for repair of the private road if damaged by transport of the modular home to the property.  She recommended that the Board not approve the variance until the property is brought into compliance with County property maintenance codes.
Patricia Miller, who owner property at 3307 E 875 S, expressed concern that tear-down of the existing home and placement of the modular home could damage her property, possible damage to existing electric lines, and possible damage to the private road.  She asked if the petitioner had insurance.  She indicated that she would oppose a home anchored by tie-downs and not a home on a permanent foundation.
Dennis Miller, who owner property at 3307 E 875 S, reiterated the concerns expressed by Patricia Miller. 
The Board closed the public comment portion of the hearing.
Michelle Porter explained that the bank would not issue her a loan if she did not use a licensed and bonded contractor.  She indicated that she and her son would occupy the modular home.  She indicated that she personally knows a contractor who will tear-down the existing house, dispose materials properly, and grade the property prior to placement of the modular home.
Q: Jim Douglas – Does the private road access 300 E?

A: Michelle Porter – Yes.

Q: Kevin Carson – Does the neighborhood have a homeowners’ association?

A: Michelle Porter – No.

Q: Kevin Carson – How does the neighborhood maintain the private road?

A: Michelle Porter – The neighbors share the cost of placement of gravel.

Q: Kevin Carson – Has your contractor accessed the feasibility of transporting the modular home over the bridge on the private road?

A: Michelle Porter – Plan to contact the contractor after receiving approval from the Board.  Other large trucks routinely use the bridge.

Q: Kevin Carson – Have you considered having trees trimmed or electric lines moved ?

A: Michelle Porter – Plan to consider this after receiving approval of the variance.
Q: Kevin Carson – Is the picture you submitted with the application an accurate representation of the home you wish to purchase?
A: Michelle Porter – Yes and it will be up on a foundation.

Q: Kevin Carson – Is the Board’s main concern that we allow a home that does not meet with minimum dwelling size requirement?

A: Desiree Calderella – Yes, that is the Board’s main decision.  Many of the issues brought up by the neighbors would apply to all homes in the County approved without BZA review.
Q: Dave Klene – Is the proposed home larger than the existing home?

A: Michelle Porter – Only about two-feet on each end.

Desiree Calderella pointed out that most of the property is in floodplain and not buildable.

Q: Kevin Carson – Will the contractor remove all the debris from your lot?

A: Michelle Porter – Have already cleaned all debris from the lot.
Michelle Porter explained that she does have concrete blocks and pallets serve as a privacy fence.

Kevin Carson explained that the UDO does not allow use of pallets as a fence.
Jim Douglas indicated that the home would resemble the size of other homes in the area.

Dave Klene made a motion to vote on the variance with stipulations.  Jim Douglas seconded the motion.  The petition was APPROVED 3-0 with stipulations:

1. The approval shall only allow for the modular home as show on the building plans submitted with the variance application.

2. The modular home shall not encroach into the FIRM delineated floodplain.

The Board adopted the following findings of fact:

1. The approval will not be injurious to the public health, safety, and general welfare of the community.

2. The use and value of the area adjacent to the property included in the variance will not be affected in a substantially adverse manner.

3. The strict application of the terms of the Shelby County Unified Development Ordinance will result in a practical difficulty in the use of the property.

Discussion:
Hearing Officer Cases
BZA 20-23 – ANTHONY ARMSTRONG: DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS VARIANCE – To allow for construction of an attached garage 65-feet from the centerline of Michigan Rd (100-foot setback from the centerline required) [Section 2.12].  Located at 6069 E Michigan Rd, Waldron, Liberty Township.
Desiree Calderella explained the details of the case and stated that the Hearing Officer had approved this case on September 3, 2020.
Solar Ordinance Amendments
Kevin Carson explained that the BZA must follow the effective ordinance when making decisions.  The Plan Commission reviews ordinances amendments.

Kyle Barlow asked the Board a series of questions.  Mark McNeely indicated that the Board should not provide answers to non-procedural questions (the non-procedural questions asked are not included in these minutes).
Q: Kyle Barlow – Does the BZA have any influence on changes to the Solar Ordinance.

A: Kevin Carson – The Plan Commission reviews changes to the Ordinance.
Desiree Calderella stated that the public should contact her regarding any recommended changes to the ordinance, and that she will compile that information for the Plan Commission members.

Q: Kyle Barlow – Does the BZA consider the Comprehensive Plan when making decisions, or just the ordinance?

A: Desiree Calderella – The findings of fact reference the Comprehensive Plan.

Kyle Barlow expressed concerns with the decommissioning of commercial solar facilities.

Kevin Carson indicated that the Plan Commission would consider the decommissioning regulations included in the ordinance.  He also explained that only the Commissioners could place a moratorium on devleopment of commercial solar facilities.

Q: Kyle Barlow – Why is the land included in the Morristown solar project not zoned commercial?

A: Kevin Carson – The Plan Commission decided that the ordinance should require review of a Special Exception by the five-member BZA rather than review of a rezoning by the nine-member Plan Commission.  A variance only allows for a specific use, while a rezoning would allow for multiple uses.
Q: Kyle Barlow – Who wrote the current Solar Ordinance?

A: Kevin Carson – The previous Planning Director, Sam Booth.  The Plan Commission reviewed the ordinance.

 Q: Kyle Barlow – Is the BZA allowed to speak to the public about commercial solar devleopment if a solar company has not applied for a special exception?
A: Mark McNeely – The Board can have awareness of solar development in general and awareness of the general attitude of the community, however the public should not discuss any particulars related to a potential solar devleopment petition with the Board members.
Kyle Barlow expressed concern with members of the Plan Commission having a financial interest in a potential commercial solar project participating in discussion or voting upon ordinance amendments.
Mark McNeely explained that the Board members have signed a non-disclosure agreement.  He stated than Indiana Code 35-44.1-1-4 addresses non-disclosure agreements.  A non-disclosure agreement allows board members having a financial interest to participate in discussion of that petition but prevents them from voting on the petition.
Q: Kyle Barlow – Can the public provide comments at the next Plan Commission meeting?

A: Kevin Carson – The President of the Plan Commission will set procedures.

Adjournment:

With no further business to come before the Board, Dave Klene moved to adjourn, and Jim Douglas seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned.
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